
P.O. Box 1749 
Halifax, Nova Scotia 
B3J 3A5 Canada    

Item No. 15.2.1
Halifax Regional Council 

January 23, 2024 

TO: Mayor Savage and Members of Halifax Regional Council 

SUBMITTED BY: -Original Signed-

DATE: 

SUBJECT: 

Councillor Sam Austin, Chair, Harbour East-Marine Drive Community Council 

December 7, 2023 

Woodland Avenue Fence 

ORIGIN 

December 7, 2023 meeting of Harbour East Community Council, Item 14.1.1. 

LEGISLATIVE AUTHORITY 

Legislative Authority is outlined in the attached staff report dated October 10, 2023. 

Halifax Regional Municipality Charter, Part 1, Clause 25(c): 
The powers and duties of a Community Council include recommending to the Council appropriate by-laws, 
regulations, controls and development standards for the community. 

RECOMMENDATION 

The Harbour East Community Council recommends that Halifax Regional Council do not accept 
ownership and responsibility for future maintenance and capital enhancements of the Woodland Avenue 
fence from civic # 13 Kingston Crescent to civic # 61 Kingston Crescent. 

BACKGROUND 

The Harbour East Community Council received a staff recommendation report dated October 10, 2023 to 
consider the ownership status of the fence that runs along Woodland Avenue in the backyards of homes 
on Kingston Crescent. 

For further information refer to the attached staff report dated October 10, 2023. 
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DISCUSSION 
 
The Harbour East Community Council considered the staff report dated October 10, 2023 and approved 
the recommendation to Halifax Regional Council as outlined in this report.  
 
 
FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
Financial implications are outlined in the attached staff report dated October 10, 2023. 
 
 
RISK CONSIDERATION 
 
Risk consideration is outlined in the attached staff report dated October 10, 2023. 
 
 
COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT 
 
Meetings of the Harbour East Community Council are open to public attendance and members of the public 
are invited to address the Community Committee for up to five (5) minutes during the Public Participation 
portion of the meeting. Meetings are live webcast on Halifax.ca. The agenda, reports, video, and minutes 
of the Community Council are posted on Halifax.ca. 
 
For further information on Community Engagement refer to the attached staff report dated October 10, 
2023. 
 
 
ENVIRONMENTAL IMPLICATIONS 
 
Environmental implications are outlined in the staff report dated October 10, 2023. 
 
 
ALTERNATIVES 
 
Alternatives are outlined in the attached staff report dated October 10, 2023. 
 
 
ATTACHMENTS 
 
Attachment 1 – Staff recommendation report dated October 10, 2023. 
 
___________________________________________________________________________ 
 
A copy of this report can be obtained online at halifax.ca or by contacting the Office of the Municipal Clerk at 
902.490.4210. 
 
Report Prepared by: Annie Sherry, Legislative Assistant, Municipal Clerk’s Office 902.943.8741. 
____________________________________________________________________________________ 
 

http://www.halifax.ca/


P.O. Box 1749 
Halifax, Nova Scotia 
B3J 3A5 Canada    

Item No. 14.1.1 
Harbour East-Marine Drive Community Council 

December 7, 2023 

TO: Chair and Members of Harbour East-Marine Drive Community Council 

SUBMITTED BY: -Original Signed-

Cathie O’Toole, Chief Administrative Officer 

DATE: October 10, 2023 

SUBJECT: Woodland Avenue Fence 

ORIGIN 

The March 4, 2021 Harbour East-Marine Drive Community Council Special Meeting (Item 16.1): 

MOVED by Councillor Austin, seconded by Councillor Mancini. 

THAT Harbour East Marine Drive Community Council request a staff report into the status of the fence that 
runs along Woodland Avenue in the backyards of homes on Kingston Crescent. The staff report should 
examine what municipal responsibilities exist regarding this fence and include an examination of written 
records, including Dartmouth City Council minutes. 

LEGISLATIVE AUTHORITY 

Halifax Regional Municipality Charter, S.N.S. 2008, c. 39 as amended 

61(5) The Municipality may  

(a) acquire property, including property outside the Municipality, that the Municipality requires for its
purposes or for the use of the public;
(b) sell property at market value when the property is no longer required for the purposes of the
Municipality;
(c) lease property owned by the Municipality at market value;
(d) sell deeds for cemetery lots and certificates of perpetual care.

79A (1) Subject to subsections (2) to (4), the Municipality may only spend money for municipal purposes 
if  

(a) the expenditure is included in the Municipality’s operating budget or capital budget or is
otherwise authorized by the Municipality;

(b) the expenditure is in respect of an emergency under the Emergency Management Act; or
(c) the expenditure is legally required to be paid.

RECOMMENDATION ON PAGE 2 

Attachment 1
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RECOMMENDATION 

It is recommended that Harbour East Marine Drive Community Council recommend that Halifax Regional 
Council do not accept ownership and responsibility for future maintenance and capital enhancements of 
the Woodland Avenue fence from civic # 13 Kingston Crescent to civic # 61 Kingston Crescent. 

BACKGROUND 

Woodland Avenue Right-of-Way Property Ownership 

Property ownership of Woodland Avenue in Dartmouth is divided between the Province of Nova Scotia and 
Halifax Regional Municipality. Generally, the Province owns from Micmac Boulevard south to approximately 
Ryland Avenue and Halifax Regional Municipality owns from Ryland Avenue south to Victoria Road. See 
Attachment A for the property boundaries. 

Figure 1 – Property Ownership on Woodland Avenue (Civic #23 to #39 Kingston Crescent only) 

Woodland Avenue Fence 

The fence that runs along the east side of Woodland Avenue is approximately 570 m long and is of solid 
wood board construction. The first section is 300 m long and runs adjacent to the sidewalk, from the rear 
of Civic #13 Kingston Crescent to the rear of Civic #39 Kingston Crescent. At this point the fence jogs away 
from the sidewalk and runs an additional 270 m before ending at the intersection with Micmac Boulevard. 
HRM staff were not able to locate any records indicating who constructed the fence or when, but it may 
have been the original developer given that it extends across many properties but on only one side of 
Woodland Avenue.  

In 1984-85, the former City of Dartmouth acquired land from nine properties (Civic Numbers 23, 25, 27, 29, 
31, 33, 35, 37, and 39 Kingston Crescent) to extend the sidewalk along Woodland Avenue to Micmac 
Boulevard. This strip of acquired land ranged in width from 0 m at the west corner of Civic #23 to 1.739 m 
at the east corner of Civic #39, with an average of 1.04 m wide. In order to facilitate this sidewalk 
construction (see Attachments C and D), the former City of Dartmouth removed and replaced approximately 
185 m of the existing fence along the back of these nine properties.  
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The remaining section of fence, from Civic #13 to #21 inclusive and Civic #41 to #61 inclusive, is along the 
right of way section of Woodland Avenue owned by the Province. 

Figure 2 – Approximate Location of Fence 

DISCUSSION 

HRM Staff have performed the following actions to determine ownership and responsibility for maintenance 
of the Woodland Avenue fence: 

• Conducted a legal survey to confirm location of the fence (Survey Sketch Attachment B).
• Contacted Nova Scotia Public Works to request any relevant records.
• Researched Council reports and minutes from the former City of Dartmouth.
• Searched for record drawings and legal plans.
• Searched Hansen and CityWorks for customer service requests mentioning the fence.
• Researched historical correspondence from HRM staff mentioning the fence.

Survey Evidence 

A survey conducted in August 2021 determined that the fence generally follows the street line but is neither 
completely within the street right of way nor completely within the private properties. The survey also 
indicated that the fence between Civic #23 to #39 Kingston Crescent was built on the property line.   

Province of Nova Scotia 

Staff with the Province of Nova Scotia were not able to locate any records indicating when or by whom the 
fence was first erected, nor any records of the Province spending funds to directly repair or maintain the 
fence. Representatives of the Province have advised HRM staff that the Province believes responsibility of 
the fence is with the homeowners. 

City of Dartmouth Council Report and Related Minutes 

A City of Dartmouth Council report as well as the related minutes from June 25, 1985 (Attachments C and 
D, respectively) include the motion that the former City “purchase the land required for the construction of 
sidewalk along the south side of Woodland Avenue from the owners of properties from 23 Kingston 
Crescent to 39 Kingston Crescent inclusive for the prices outlined in the report ($59.71 per square meter), 
construct a new 6’ 6” high solid board fence along the property line to replace existing fences, and provide 
new trees or compensate for loss of trees which cannot be relocated.”  

The information is silent with respect to the City of Dartmouth’s (now HRM through amalgamation) 
ownership of the new fence or responsibility for any future maintenance or repair costs. 
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Record Drawings and Legal Plans 

HRM staff reviewed legal plans describing the property acquisition on the above-mentioned nine parcels 
as well as the sidewalk design plans. These plans confirmed the information described above.  

Historical Staff Correspondence 

Correspondence between HRM staff from September 2000 indicates that the former City of Dartmouth had 
previously painted the side of the fence facing the highway and recommends that they continue to do so. 
This only pertains to the fence at the back of Civic #23 through #39 Kingston Crescent (inclusive). The 
same correspondence notes that a search was conducted for a maintenance agreement with the 
homeowners of the nine properties, with nothing found. The correspondence is attached as Attachment E. 

Fence Maintenance 

To date, any maintenance conducted on the fence by HRM has been on a case-by-case basis, has been 
performed on the Woodland Avenue side of the fence, and was undertaken not for the benefit of the private 
homeowners along Kingston Crescent.  

Municipal Precedence 

It is not unusual for HRM to remove, relocate, or replace private property that is damaged or destroyed by 
construction activities, but it is not common practice to accept ownership of the new infrastructure or 
responsibility for any future maintenance or repair costs.  

On occasion, a retaining wall is required to accommodate new infrastructure. HRM’s Retaining Wall Policy 
states that, “only retaining walls constructed by HRM and located within the road right-of-way shall be 
maintained by HRM”. 

Municipal Purpose 

At present, the Woodland Avenue Fence does not serve a municipal purpose and was likely intended to 
provide privacy for the residents along Kingston Crescent. There are currently no other fences located along 
Woodland Avenue that were constructed or maintained by HRM. In addition, HRM does not currently build 
fences for homeowner benefit. 

FINANCIAL IMPLICATIONS 

There are no financial implications at this time should Halifax Regional Council accept staff’s 
recommendation to not accept ownership and responsibility for future maintenance and capital 
enhancements of the Woodland Avenue fence from civic # 13 Kingston Crescent to civic # 61 Kingston 
Crescent. 

RISK CONSIDERATION 

There is a risk that the precedent set by accepting ownership of this fence prompts similar requests in the 
future. This could be mitigated by ensuring that when fences are built by developers the homeowners are 
informed up front that the fence along their frontage is their property and responsibility. 

COMMUNITY ENGAGEMENT 

Residents at both Civic 15 and 35 Kingston Crescent have inquired about ownership of this fence. In 2016 
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the resident at Civic 35 called to inquire about maintenance and followed up in 2021 to ask that the fence 
be upgraded to a sound barrier. In 2018 a section of fence at Civic 15 blew down and the resident asked if 
it could be repaired. Civic 15 was not included in the 1984/5 property acquisition and so is adjacent to 
Provincial Right of Way rather than property belonging to HRM. It was replaced by the homeowner. 

In August 2023, residents of Kingston Crescent with a fence bordering Woodland Avenue were sent a letter 
to ensure that they all had the same information. As part of that correspondence, the Survey Sketch, Council 
Report and Council Minutes were attached. The letter also offered residents the opportunity to provide 
comments or share any relevant documents ahead of the November Harbour East Marine Drive Community 
Council meeting.  Staff have received no correspondence at time of writing this report. 

ENVIRONMENTAL IMPLICATIONS 

No environmental implications were identified. 

ALTERNATIVES 

Harbour East Marine Drive Community Council could choose to recommend that Regional Council: 

1. Accept ownership and future maintenance and capital enhancements for the section of fence between
Civic #23 and #39 Kingston Crescent, where property was acquired and a new fence constructed as part
of the sidewalk expansion completed in 1985.

The length of fence between Civic #23 and #39 Kingston Crescent is approximately 190 meters. Based on 
a cost of $500/meter (estimate provided by industry), the estimated cost to replace the 190m of fence 
including contingency and net HST would be $134,000.  

Staff do not recommend proceeding with this alternative as the information collected is silent with respect 
to the City of Dartmouth’s (now HRM through amalgamation) ownership of the new fence or responsibility 
for any future maintenance or repair costs. In addition, there is considerable risk that the precedent set by 
accepting ownership of this fence will prompt similar requests in the future.  

2. Accept ownership and future maintenance and capital enhancements for the full length of fence, located
between Civic #13 and #61 Kingston Crescent.

The length of fence between Civic #13 and #61 Kingston Crescent is approximately 570 meters. Based on 
a cost of $500/meter (estimate provided by industry), the estimated cost to replace the 570m of fence 
including contingency and net HST would be $401,000. 

Staff do not recommend this alternative as HRM does not currently own the right of way along the fence 
outside of Civic #23 to #39 Kingston Crescent. This is currently Provincially owned. In addition, homeowners 
within this area have already replaced segments of the fence themselves. Similar to Alternative 1, the 
information collected is silent with respect to the City of Dartmouth’s (now HRM through amalgamation) 
ownership of the new fence or responsibility for any future maintenance or repair costs. In addition, there 
is considerable risk that the precedent set by accepting ownership of this fence will prompt similar requests 
in the future. 
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ATTACHMENTS 

Attachment A – Woodland Avenue Property Boundaries 
Attachment B – Survey Sketch 21056401 
Attachment C – City of Dartmouth Council Report June 1985 
Attachment D – City of Dartmouth Council Minutes June 1985 
Attachment E – HRM Staff Correspondence September 2000 

A copy of this report can be obtained online at halifax.ca or by contacting the Office of the Municipal Clerk at 
902.490.4210. 

Report Prepared by: Edmund Surette, Director Project Planning & Asset Management, PW, 902-490-7169 

http://www.halifax.ca/
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Fence Property Boundaries














